ANC 6A Transportation Committee Meeting Minutes

Capitol Hill Towers (900 G Street NE)

December 18, 2006

I. Call meeting to order at 7:12 pm (Note: we could not start on time due to the tardiness of some committee members)

A. Committee members present: Lance Brown, DeLania Hardy, Diane Hoover, Omar Mahmud (Chair), Victor McKoy, Bill Schultheiss, Marlon Smoker, Warner Sterling

B. Committee members absent: Aryeh Fishman, Jennifer Flather, Sean Lovitt, Claire Rodriguez

C. Also in attendance were Mr. James Burrell from Mount Moriah Baptist Church, Mr. Nick Alberti from the ANC 6A Commission, and Messrs. Rich Luna and Drew Ronneberg from the ANC 6A Economic Development & Zoning Committee (ED&Z).

II. Committee and community members in attendance introduced themselves. 

III. Community Comment

A. A community member in attendance, Michael Herman, raised a concern about motorists ignoring the one-way street designation on Tennessee Ave. adjacent to Miner Elementary School.

1. Mr. Herman informed the committee the southbound portion of Tennessee is missing “do not enter” signs.  He informed the city-wide call center about the problem months ago, but the call center apparently closed the request because its inspectors didn’t find anything upon field inspection (apparently, the inspectors weren’t looking for the loss of signage).  Mr. Herman also informed the committee he spoke to Chris Delfs of DDOT about this issue and requested that the signs be replaced.  The Committee informed Mr. Herman Mr. Delfs is the transportation planner for this Ward and as such is not the appropriate person to direct this request to.  The Committee recommended drafting a letter to the appropriate person at DDOT to make the agency aware of this problem and request proper signage.  Mr. Schultheiss volunteered to draft the letter. Going forward, Mr. Schultheiss recommended constituents copy the ANC on city service requests so there can be proper follow up and increased accountability.

2. Recommendation: Send letter to DDOT informing officials of the lack of one-way signage on Tennessee Ave. near Miner Elementary and requesting proper signage be installed.
IV. New Business

A. Request by Mount Moriah Baptist Church (1636 E. Capitol Street NE) to install sign on church property – presentation by architect James Burrell.

1. This issue was first discussed at the committee’s November meeting.  At that meeting, Mr. Burrell requested a letter of support from the ANC for the church’s requested variance for the installation of a sign on church property.  At the November meeting, the committee requested Mr. Burrell provide it with additional information at the December meeting, namely more information about the particular sign model to be installed and a draft public space application.  Due to various reasons, Mr. Burrell was unable to provide this information at this meeting.  For its part, the committee endeavored to inform ANC Commissioners in the surrounding community about the church’s sign request and this meeting.  Mr. Mahmud reported to the committee that he had informed commissioners from ANC 6B, the adjacent ANC, about this issue (Commissioner Ibangha of ANC 6A is already aware of this request).

2. Mr. Burrell informed the committee the church had not yet accepted bids from sign companies for the sign it wished to install.  Therefore, he was not able to provide sign model details at this time.  In addition, Mr. Burrell also informed the committee his meeting with the city’s Public Space Committee had not yet been set.  Therefore, it is not urgent that the letter the church is requesting from the ANC be approved at this time.

3. Mr. Burrell also provided the following information on the sign: 4’ x 5’ sign, 20 square feet. It will have scrolling messages with a black background and red letters.  Name and address of the church will be at the top of the sign. The digital panel is 3’ x 4’11”.  The location will be at the corner of 17th Street NE and E. Capitol Street NE.  

4. Mr. Burrell also informed the committee Stadium Armory has a much larger version of this type of sign installed.  Mr. Brown informed the committee that the church at Rhode Island Ave. and 23rd Street NE also has a similar sign.

5. Mr. Burrell and the committee agreed it would be best to reconsider this issue again at the January committee meeting when Mr. Burrell can provide the information requested.  

B. 701 10th Street NE: Appeal decision to grant public space and curb cut to developer.

1. Before the creation of this committee, ED&Z addressed this matter on behalf of ANC 6A.  Therefore, Rich Luna and Drew Ronneberg from ED&Z were in attendance to provide the committee with more background on the issues involved in the dispute.  They suspect the developer may have obtained building permits without proper disclosure in its application (no curb cut indicated on original permit application).  The developer then submitted a public space application for the curb cut and came before the ED&Z committee.  ED&Z decided not to approve the curb cut feeling it would be more appropriate for the developer to seek a variance from the onsite parking requirement for this particular development.

2. A few months later, ED&Z learned the developer went forward with construction of a parking pad on the property (no curb cut constructed at that time).  DDOT then approved a 25’ wide curb cut over the ANC’s objection reasoning that the site does not have alley access and the curb cut will be 60’ from corner of 10th Street and G Street NE.  

3. Mr. Luna informed the committee the construction permits should not have been approved before the curb cut was approved.  This is highly irregular in his opinion.

4. The committee discussed the merits of an appeal regarding DDOT’s decision to grant the developer’s curb cut request and decided such action should be taken.

5. The appeal, to be drafted by members of the ED&Z, should include the following points:

a. DDOT violated its own rules in granting the developer’s curb cut request;

b. Allowing for a driveway at that location causes detriment to the community (causes the loss of more parking than it creates, public safety concerns, public space will be infringed upon);

c. The curb cut contradicts context sensitive guidelines established by DDOT;

d. Elimination of public green space; and

e. Unfair to other residents who were denied curb cuts.

6. Mr. Luna suspects the construction of the parking pad was also illegal.  Mr. Alberti suggested ED&Z write a letter about this issue since this case illustrates a prime example of how the agencies are failing to coordinate.  Mr. Alberti suggested Tommy Wells and the Mayor be copied on the letter.

7. Mr. Luna also recommended our committee request funds to purchase Title 24 of the DC Municipal Regulations.  It was also suggested we may obtain this volume free of charge from an ANC representative in city government.

8. Recommendation: Approve appeal of DDOT’s decision to grant curb cut to developer of property at 701 10th Street NE.  Appeal to be prepared by members of the ED&Z Committee and submitted by Joseph Fengler.
C. 601 H Street NE: Transportation recommendations

1. Mr. Schultheiss updated the committee on his participation in discussions with DDOT about the development at 601 H Street NE.  In his opinion, the letter from DDOT to the developer could have more demanding.  Therefore, Mr. Schultheiss provided some recommendations of his own.

2. Moving forward, we need to focus more on the transportation element at this development.  Mr. Schultheiss has laid out a strategy for how this can be done and forwarded it to Jim Sebastian.  Mr. Sebastian indicated he may propose some of the recommendations to the developer.  The ANC should be more focused on getting out in front of these issues so they can be put before developers earlier in the process.

3. One recommendation is that car sharing spots be set up on site for residents.  Perhaps residents can be provided incentives to use the service such as a transit card and free membership for a year.

4. Mr. Schultheiss also recommended improvements to the bicycle infrastructure at the development, among other things.

5. Mr. Schultheiss feels we can propose ideas like this moving forward.

6. We should also continue to work with business owners on H Street to get more open surface parking in use when it is underutilized (such as in the evenings).

7. Mr. Schultheiss agreed to provide the committee with a set of strategy points on parking for the H Street corridor.

V. Meeting adjourned at 8:40 pm

